
Dukes County Commissioners

Minutes

Wednesday, September 7, 2016

4:30 p.m.

Dukes County Administration Building

9 Airport Road, Edgartown, MA

Dukes County Commissioners (DCC):  Christine Todd – Chair, David Holway – Vice Chair, John Alley, Lenny Jason, Leon Brathwaite, Tristan Israel and Gretchen Tucker Underwood  

County Staff Present: Martina Thornton – County Manager, Noreen Mavro Flanders – County Treasurer                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              

Others:  Joanie Ames – MVTV,  Myron Garfinkle, Martha’s Vineyard Airport Commission – Chair, Paddy Moore, Healthy Aging Task Force (HATF)   

Christine called the DCC meeting to order at 4:30PM.
Minutes: 

John/Gretchen made a motion to approve the August 3, 2016 minutes as presented. So voted. All in favor. Motion carries. 
Town of Chilmark Request:

Martina said that the County will not be included in the Barnstable Collective Purchasing agreement that costs $1,000.00 per year. That fee allows other municipalities on the Island to participate. However, after reviewing the last four years, only a few organizations are using it, including the Dukes County Administration Building. The County has found that we can find the products cheaper or without shipping costs. For FY17, Barnstable Purchasing excluded the Island from their janitorial bid and did a separate bid for the island and lifted the $15.00 cap for shipping costs.  Martina notified all the towns using the program of the new pricing to participate and they agreed to withdraw from the program. The shipping costs were too high. Chilmark has since reconsidered and would like to be part of their program. According to the Barnstable Home Rule Charter, any town that is not in Barnstable County would need authorization from their county (see file). 
Tristan/John made a motion to allow Chilmark to participate in the collective purchasing of the Barnstable County procurement program.  So voted. All in favor. Motion carries.       

Sail MV Request: 

Martina said Sail MV would like to have their Vineyard Cup again this year. It will be held from September 29th to 

October 2, 2016. 
Leon/David made a motion to approve Sail MV’s request to sponsor the Vineyard Cup provided they receive all the proper approvals from the towns. So voted. John yes, Tristan yes, Leon yes, Christine yes, Gretchen yes, David yes, Lenny abstains. Motion carries. 

Massachusetts Dept. of Transportation (MASSDOT) Grant Offer:

Martina said that the MASSDOT grant paperwork has not arrived. This item will be addressed at the next DCC meeting.
Healthy Aging MV, First Stop Grant Agreement – Update:

Martina said the Healthy Aging Task Force (HATF) executive committee has agreed to propose a grant agreement between the County, Healthy Aging Task Force and Martha’s Vineyard Community Services (MVCS) to do the First Stop Services. She reviewed the draft contract with the DCC (see file). The contract was reviewed by the MVCS staff and based on the amount that was collected from the towns minus what has been spent to date. The remaining amount is $75,954.29 and the term is September 3, 2016 to June 30th, 2017. By doing this agreement, the County would fulfill our obligation to the towns and the program will be more cost effective.  A discussion was held.  Paddy said she hopes that the same approach will be done next year; working with the County is the simplest most effective way. Tristan said the County Advisory Board should be notified that the program is going to be changed. Martina said she asked counsel if the program had to go out to bid. Because it is a grant agreement and not a service agreement, no bid is needed. 
Leon/Tristan made a motion to allow the County to enter into a grant agreement with Martha’s Vineyard Community Services to provide the First Stop Service for the remainder of FY17. So voted. All in favor. Motion carries. 
Carryover Request:
Martina reviewed the carryover request spreadsheet with the DCC. (See file.) 
John/Gretchen made a motion to approve the FY16 carryovers as presented. So voted. All in favor. Motion carries. 

2017 Fuel Oil Bid Contract Award:
Martina said the FY17 Fuel Oil Bid contract was awarded to RM Packer. One bid was received and the bid is .04 cents less per gallon than last year. 
Tristan/John made a motion to allow the County Manager to sign the FY17 Fuel Oil Bid contract with RM Packer. So voted. All in favor. Motion carries.
Cape Cod Municipal Health Group (CCMHG) Appointment:
Martina said Melanie Becker would like to resign from her positon as the Cape Cod Municipal Health Group Representative. She will stay in her position until a replacement can be found. A discussion was held. Tristan asked if the current alternate for CCMHG would be interested. Noreen said she will ask Bob Whritenour if he is interested and report back to the DCC.  Noreen said all the town managers and the Airport Manager should be aware of a meeting on October 29th at Cape Cod Tech. The CCMHG will be reporting that in the past two years, we have experienced 10% increases in health insurance; the biggest cost is in prescription drugs. They will be adding a new plan that the towns will have to negotiate.  
Senior Services Building – Update on Lease Agreement:
Martina said the County is still in negotiations over a couple items in the lease agreement with the Center for Living (C4L). The C4L receives their funding on a warrant article through the towns, which includes maintenance of the building. C4L would like to limit their liability to the County if one town decides to limit their funding. A discussion was held. Tristan said that it should be discussed with the County Advisory Board. Martina said that the cost ultimately goes before the voters. She said any usual maintenance repairs within their space would be the C4L for Living expense, but if it is something structural (capital expense) like a roof repair, that would be the County’s expense.  Martina said she is concerned with the clause that states that if the space is unsuitable for their operation for any reason and not the wrong doing of tenant then the County would have to provide an alternate space. The DCC is not worried about the operating expense. They want the part of providing the C4L with an alternate operating space removed. Martina said Rise Engineering (they did the energy audit) looked at the insulation under the roof and Cape Light Compact said the overall estimate cost is $26,522.00 and is not feasible and would not cover the cost of energy savings. Lenny would like Martina to ask for other proposals. The DCC would like Martina to schedule a CAB meeting to discuss these issues. 
Manager’s Report:
· Courthouse: She has received the plans for the handicapped ramp and will prepare the bid. The new witness chair has been installed and new blinds have been ordered. Mini Splits at the Registry of Deeds have been installed. Martina thanked Camilla Prata for scanning the County Plans at the Registry of Deeds. A discussion was held. The DCC would like Martina to send a thank you letter on behalf of the DCC to the summer interns; Camilla Prata and Danny Mullin. 
· State Beach: Recently, there was a fire on State Beach from a person using fireworks. The damage does not require any repair.   
· State Beach Vendor Policy: There was not a vendor by the big bridge last summer and at the little bridge the food vendor was only there once.  The only vendor consistently there was Vineyard Spirit Kayak. Martina would like the DCC to work with this vendor going forward. A discussion was held. David said the tourist like the service that Vineyard Spirit Kayak is providing. Gretchen would like the DCC to establish a permit process. John said this all falls under 30B, the Procurement law. Martina would like to know if the DCC would like to do a bid for both kayaks and food not both. Tristan said the DCC should do the kayak bid first and put a limit on the number of permits that are issued. Lenny said to research what businesses are allowed on State Beach.   
· Courthouse Proposal from Cape Light Compact: Martina has received a proposal from Rise Engineering to insulate the pipes in the basement and they would cover half of the costs. The return on our investment through energy savings would be recovered in 12 years. She is also waiting for a proposal for heating and air conditioning. 
· Trustees of the Reservation - Update: Martina spoke to Chris Kennedy and as of September 7, 2016 they have sold $104,704.00 for memberships on Norton Point and $235,756.00 for combo permit passes for a total of $340,460.00. Sales last year at the end of August were $404,842.00; the passes sold have decreased. The Trustees are hoping to increase the sales number during the fishing season. One reason for the decrease is because part of the beach was closed during June and July due to the nesting birds and a dead whale that washed up. 
· Invitations and Notices: The DCC received an invitation for a public hearing on the Tisbury Beach Road on September 14th at 6:00pm at the Tisbury Senior Center. There is a public information session on the Community Block Grant for FY17 because the rules are being changed as to who receives the block grants and how it is administered. A discussion was held. Tristan said the County should talk to Melissa Vincent about how the grant will be awarded and learn more about the process.  
· FY16 Final Audit: Noreen reviewed the updated FY16 Final Audit for the courthouse spreadsheet with the DCC (see file). The County collected approximately $72,000.00 more in rent than anticipated. Most of the funds will be returned to the towns since they gave the County the money to do the repairs under the Community Preservation Act (CPA) program. 
· Sister Islands Event: The event was held at Featherstone on August 27th and was a success. There was a steel band from Saint Vincent and the Grenadines (SVG), local artists and food. A discussion was held. Tristan suggested perhaps a different location next year with hopes more people would be able to attend.           

New Business:

The DCC agreed to start their meetings at 4:00pm in November.  
John/Tristan made a motion to adjourn the meeting. So voted. All in favor. Motion carries

DCC meeting was adjourned at 6:02PM
Certified by:

______________________________

JOSEPH E. SOLLITTO JR., Clerk of the Courts

Documents presented at the meeting and part of the Official Records:

· Agenda
· Grant Agreement with HATF and MV Community Services

· “The Guardians of the Little Bridge” Island Spirit Kayak Information

· FY16 Carryover Spreadsheet

· FY16 Final Audit Spreadsheet

· Letter from Barnstable County Commissioners Regarding Chilmark Participation in Barnstable County Collective Bids

· Request Letter from Sail MV Regarding Vineyard Cup

· Email from Chris Kennedy – Trustees of the Reservation Regarding Permit Sales 
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